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SUMMARY OF REPORT 
 
This report presents the Quarterly Budget Review Statement (QBRS) for the period to 30 
September 2017 to Council for consideration, as required by Clause 203(1) of the Local 
Government (General) Regulation 2005. 
 
SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATION 
 
That the Quarterly Budget Review Statement for the period to 30 September 2017 be noted 
and the budget variations proposed, including transfers to and from reserves be approved. 
 
FINANCIAL/RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 
 
After the completion of the September 2017 QBRS Council's projected budget result is a 
deficit $652,366. It is recommended that this deficit be funded from a transfer from Council's 
Quarantine Reserve. There are a range of factors that have contributed to this result and 
these are discussed within the report. 
 
LEGAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
Council is required by legislation to prepare quarterly budget review statements including an 
opinion by the Responsible Accounting Officer as to whether the financial position of the 
Council is considered to be satisfactory. 
 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
This report presents the Quarterly Budget Review Statement (QBRS) for the period to 30 
September 2017 to Council for consideration, as required by Clause 203(1) of the Local 
Government (General) Regulation 2005. 
 
As Council is aware the 2017/2018 general fund budget is being managed across the 3 
financial systems that were operated by the former councils. A move to a single financial 
management system will occur from 1 July 2018 with the implementation of the Technology 
One One Council solution. 
 
This situation has led to the late issue of this report as there is significant work required to 
reconcile each system and consolidate the individual reports into a single financial report for 
Council's consideration. 
 
The required Quarterly Budget Review Statements (Annexures A, B, C and D) for the quarter 
ended 30 September 20176 provides information on Council's projected financial position for 
the year ending 30 June 2018. Annexure A is prepared in Income & Expense format as 
required by the Ofice of Local Government. 
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The Income & Expnses Budget Review Statement shows a projected net operating deficit 
position of $7.402 million. This represents an improvement on the original adopted budget 
position of a deficit of $12.952 million.  
 
Major contributors to this position are an increase in capital grants and contributions (Roads 
to Recovery and RMS funding) and rates and charges (SRV funds). There is a negative 
income adjustment for the FAG as a result of the Federal Government's decision to pay the 
first 2 quarters of the 2017/2018 entitlement in advance. This payment prior to 30 June 2017 
improves the 2016/2017 position but does have a corresponding adverse affect on the 
2017/2018 position.  
 
It is projected that there will be increased employee costs (covered below), materials and 
contracts and an adjustment to depreciation to reflect the 2016/2017 actual charges. 
 
Depreciation charges continue to represent a major proportion of Council expenses and 
further work is being undertaken by asset managers to merge the various data sources, 
harmonise asset management policies and review the assumptions on which the 
depreciation charge is calculated. It is expected that this figure will change as these projects 
progress and a deeper understanding of the underlying data is obtained. 
 
It is acknowledged that this report is at a high summary level. As discussed at the November 
Strategic Meeting further workshops are planned with Council over the coming months to 
develop a financial reporting framework that will provide the right level of detail. At this stage 
the report has been kept at a high level until those discussions can be held. Councillors are 
encouraged to seek clarification on aspects of the budget that are of specific interest and to 
provide input into the financial reporting framework development. 
 
From a working funds perspective the orginal budget adopted by Council was a balanced 
budget. The working funds result is essentially the every day cash position of Council. It 
looks at the income coming into the organisation, the cash outflows through operating and 
capital expenditure and includes other funding sources to match this expenditure like loan 
funding or transfers from reserves. It does not include non-cash items such as depreciation. 
 
The working funds result at the completion of the September Quarterly Review is a projected 
deficit at 30 June 2018 of $652,366. 
 
It should be noted that the 2017/2018 budget was prepared in March / April 2017. There 
were a number of items that were still unknown at that time which have contributed to the 
movement in the result. These include: 
• Outcome of Council's Special Rate Variation Application - the Base Case Budget was 

prepared on the basis that Rates would increase by 1.5% in the former Great Lakes & 
Greater Taree City areas and by 13% in the Gloucester in accordance with the 
announced rate peg or existing SRV approvals. The determination meant that there 
was a decrease in budget for rates from the Gloucester area of approximately 
$170,000 for general purposes. At the same time income from rates has increased by 
approximately $1.9 million however the use of these funds is restricted for 
Environmental and Roadworks programs and matching expenditure items have been 
introduced into the budget. 

• Local Government (State ) Award determination - At the time of preparing the budget a 
new Award had not been finalised. An estimated Award increase of 2.0% was used for 
the preparation of salary budgets. The Award was handed down in late June and 
provided for a 2.35% increase from 1 July 2017. This had an impact of approximately 
$150,000. 
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• Changes to organisational structures - As flagged at the adoption of the original budget 
the Growth, Economic Development & Tourism structure was still being finalised and 
this may have an impact on the budget result. Staffing of this area has come from 
within the organisation and as a result budgets have been moved across the 
organisation given that the original budget contained funding for existing staffing levels. 
Since that time restructures and additional resourcing in the areas of Human 
Resources and Corporate Strategy and Development and Grant Management have  
resulted in increases in the budgeted employee costs on top of the Award increase 
mentioned above with an overall impact of approximately $580,000. The impact of this 
will be reduced when appropriate adjustments are made to the Mid Coast Water 
budget as referred to below  

• Due to the timing of the announcement of Council's Special Rate Variation, works 
proposed under the former Gloucester SRV were commenced that were not proposed 
under the new SRV works program. As such they were not contained within the 
adopted budget. These were works that the Gloucester community had an expectation 
that would be undertaken and were scheduled to commence at the time they did. The 
total impact on the budget of these works was $211,00 and these have not been 
funded from the current works program and represent extra works. They could be 
funded from the existing works program at the expense of other programmed works 
and if this option was chosen it would decrease the projected deficit to approximately 
$440,000. 

• Financial Assistance Grant - The original budget was prepared on the basis that the 
existing freeze on indexation of the FAG would continue as no indication had been 
received from the Federal Government as to whether the Federal Budget would 
address this issue. The Federal Government did subsequently announce the re-
indexation of the FAG and this has resulted in Council's allocation increasing by 
approximately $700,000. 

• MidCoast Water - Since the announcement that MidCoast Water would become part of 
MidCoast Council there have been some expenditure items that have now been 
incorporated into the General fund budget. This includes some staff who have moved 
across into the general purpose structure but who are still funded in the water and 
sewer budgets. No change to those budgets has occurred at this time. That means that 
expenditure and budgets have been amended in the general fund budget but a 
corresponding amendment to the water and sewer budget has not been made. As 
reported separately there are savings within the water and sewer budgets and the 
required amendments will be addressed in the December Quarterly Budget Review. 
 

The September 2017 QBR also brings into the original budget the 'Carry-forwards' or 'Re-
Votes' that were approved by Council at the August 2017 Ordinary Meeting. This 
substantially increases the revised budget as can be seen in the Income & Expenses Budget 
Review Statement and the Capital Budget Review Statement attached. 
 
Prior to the merger the former Great Lakes Council utilised a Quarantine Reserve to even out 
the fluctuations in budgets from quarter to quarter and year to year. Quarters and years 
where an operating surplus was recorded saw a transfer to reserve of funds which were 
subsequently reintroduced back into the budget when a deficit position was likely to occur. 
This practice has been continued during the period of administration with quarterly transfers 
occurring. 
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It is a conservative approach that acknowledges that budget preparation is an imprecise 
practice and that circumstances change rapidly e.g. the Award increase, Federal 
Government FAG decision etc, particulalry in the current merger and operating environment. 
It does rely on budget managers identifying and providing savings where possible but also 
being confident that if circumstances change negatively that additional funding can be made 
available to address those circumstances with approval. 
 

The Quarantine Reserve currently holds approximately $4.65 million and it is proposed that a 
transfer equivalent to the projected deficit be made. This will leave approximately $4 million 
in the reserve. This budget management practice is one that it is proposed to be discussed 
with Council at upcoming Strategic Meetings as it develops Budget Management, Reporting 
and Indicator policies and requirements. 
 
Council has recently resolved to purchase the former Masters building in Manning River 
Drive at Taree. This resolution occurred after then end of the September quarter and as such 
the budget impact will be introduced in to the next QBR and ongoing commitments and 
income reflected in the next iteration of the Long Term Financial Plan. However for 
information, the purchase will be funded from loan borrowings with repayments met from the 
Commercial Development Reserve. 
 
Further adjustments to the budget are anticipated during the December quarter as 
organisational structures are finalised that incorporate the inclusion of former MidCoast 
Water staff within the general fund operations of MidCoast Council. Vacancies in existing 
positions will reveal salary savings which will be adjusted. Transfers between the water and 
sewer funds and general fund will also be incorporated into the budget which will assist in the 
development of the 2018/2019 budget. 
 
Responsible Accounting Officer's Statement 
 
The following statement is made in accordance with Clause 203(2) of the Local Government 
(General) Regulation 2005. 
 
It is my opinion that the Quarterly Budget Review Statement for Mid-Coast Council for the 
quarter ended 30 September 2017 indicates that Council's projected financial position at 30 
June 2018 will be satisfactory at year end, having regard to the projected estimates of 
income and expenditure and the original budgeted income and expenditure. 
 
SIGNED:     DATE:  17 November 2017 
 

 
 

Phil Brennan 
Responsible Accounting Officer 
Mid-Coast Council 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 

That the Quarterly Budget Review Statement for the period to 30 September 2017 be noted 
and the budget variations proposed, including the transfers to and from reserves be 
approved. 
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ANNEXURES:  
 

A:  Quarterly Budget Review Statements 
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B:  Quarterly Budget Review Statements 
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C:  Quarterly Budget Review Statements 
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D:  Quarterly Budget Review Statements 
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